
November 14, 2022 

 

Landmarks Commission 

 

Dear Commissioners, 

 72 years ago, President Truman dedicated Filene House,1 1617 Sherman 

Avenue, the international headquarters of the Credit Union National Association, a 

building currently occupied by My Choice, Wisconsin.  5000 people attended the 

event.  The president said “Credit unions offer people who have few resources a way 

of getting funds when they need them.”2  The activity of credit unions “is a tribute to 

the values of thrift and self-help and mutual assistance.”  He went on “This building 

will service credit unions in the United States and Canada, and other areas of the 

Western Hemisphere. It will be a truly international headquarters--and, as such, it 

symbolizes the international character of cooperative activities. In whatever country 

they may be found, these activities speak a common language and have a common 

goal.” He used the words “cooperate” and “cooperative” 13 times in his remarks as 

he went on to discuss problems in other registers of concern.   He used the 

expressions “common language,” “common goal,” “common destiny,” common 

cause,” “common welfare,” “common defense” and “common good.”  He calls our 

attention to our collective life together.  This building tells a story infused with central 

democratic values.  

 Though Truman had been here in Madison two years before and there had not 

been a presidential visit since 1932, there would not be another presidential visit for 

another 42 years.  

 
1 Named after Edward Filene, pioneer of credit unions in the United States. 
2 All quotes are from President Harry Truman’s Address at Dedication of the Credit Union National Association’s 
Filene House, Madison Wisconsin.  https://www.trumanlibrary.gov/library/public-papers/132/address-dedication-
credit-union-national-associations-filene-house 



 The building is beautiful.  In conjunction with the Tenney Locks, we use it as a 

landmark to give directions to friends visiting Sherman Terrace.  Its mid-twentieth 

century modern style is pleasing to the eye.  The thirty-four  7-foot by 7-foot glass 

windows on the two-story facade reflect the light of the sky in the late afternoon and 

the evening, and mirror the clouds at sunset  Its brown and cream color brick not 

only evoke other buildings in Madison from the same era, but they, too, add to the 

beauty of the natural color palette, all framed by the mature maples and pines.   

 I would be surprised if there were anyone currently living in the neighborhood 

who remembers a time when this building was not part of the local landscape.  Its 

presence evokes the passage of time as well as continuity with the past and hope for 

the future.   

 At the Urban Design Commission meeting of October 26, commissioner 

Jessica Klehr asked the question:  “Did the developer consider converting the present 

building? And if not, why not as I have seen (the architectural firm)Potter Lawson do 

wonderful things with conversion?”   

 Instead of demolition we would like to see conversion explored more 

thoroughly as the needs of the present and the future do not have to be satisfied at 

the expense of erasing the past. 

 

Sincerely, 

 

Larry Nesper 

Sherman Terrace Neighborhood Association 
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Landmarks,

I support the demolition of 1617 Sherman Ave and am curious why landmarks is involved. I
think it's a big stretch to consider this building historic in any way

Victor Toniolo 
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